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 Minutes of West Hagbourne Parish Council Meeting
held at Hagbourne Village Hall on Wednesday 4 May 2016 at 7:30pm.
Present: Cllrs M. Butler,H. Lewis, V. Brownsword, M. Telford, O. Doogue, Cllr P. Greene and Mr. A. Wise (Clerk)
	
	MB opened the meeting at 19:30 hrs.  
	

	16/33 Apologies
	Cllr. J Murphy 
	

	16/34 Declarations of personal and prejudicial interest
	· None
	

	16/35 To elect a chairman and vice-chairman for 2016/17


	It was proposed by HL , seconded VB, that Cllr. Butler remain as Chairman for another year. It was proposed by MB , seconded VB, that Cllr. Lewis remain as Vice-Chair for another year.
	

	16/36 To receive the Chairman's and Vice Chairman's declaration of acceptance of office and other councillor roles
	MB – Chairman
HL – Vice Chairman and Broadband Champion
VB – Cemetery and Village Hall Rep

MT – None

OH - None 
	

	16/37 Report on OCC and SODC activities
	OCC Report  – See appendix 8 
SODC Report  – None Received
	

	16/38 Hear representations from members of the public
	· None
	

	16/39 Approve the minutes of the meeting of 02 March 2016
	It was proposed by VB , seconded MT, that the minutes be signed as a true record.  Carried nem con.
	

	16/40 Consider matters, not taken elsewhere, arising from the minutes of the meeting of 02 March 2016
	· All action items had been completed   

	

	16/41 Receive reports from Parish Councillors and the Clerk
	Queens 90th Birthday Celebrations
· After much discussion the councillors voted to set a maximum donation limit of £500 to support this worthwhile village celebration

· Clerk to request a duplicate grant form from SODC and have it emailed direct to chair

· Chair to complete grant form and return to SODC before deadline of end of May to claim the £122 on offer
	AW
MB

	16/42  Financial matters


	· Approval of payments. It was proposed VB, seconded MB and carried nem con that the following invoices be paid: Parish Clerk’s wages, expenses, PAYE, renewal of Community First Oxfordshire subs for 2016/17,Insurance Premium Renewal for 2016/17,Internal Auditor Fees, Grass Cutting and Newsletter Printing.

· 2015-16 Audit

·   Clerk reported that the internal auditor had signed off the 2015-16 accounts
· Adoption of 2015-15 Accounts. It was proposed OH, seconded MT and carried nem con that the accounts were a true reflection of the financial year.

· Clerk to add minute reference to form, sign it and post all documentation to External Auditor before deadline
· Current financial situation.  AW presented the current financial situation – attachments 2 & 3. It was proposed MB, seconded HL and carried nem con that the Parish Council instructed the clerk to make arrangements to transfer £5000 from the Council’s Current Account to the Reserve Account held with Barclays Bank.

	AW
AW



	16/43 Planning
	1. AW presented the current planning application situation – attachment 5

	

	16/44  Highways and Transport
	· Cllr. Brownsword attended the latest PTR meeting held in county hall on the 3rd May 2016. – see attachment 6 for her report
	

	16/45 Risk assessment
	MB signed off appropriate parts on the current Risk Assessment Checklist.  - attachment 7
.
	

	16/46 Chairmans Report for Newsletter
	· Chairman to draft a report for the next edition of the village newsletter which is due at the end of May 2016.
	

	16/47 Respond to Communications as the Chairman may direct
	· Chair to write and deliver invite for the APM on the 24th May 2016
	MB

	16/48 Attend to any other business at the Chairman’s discretion
	· Clerk to publish an agenda for the APM and to find the minutes from the 2015 Meeting
· HL gave an update on the latest broadband situation – BT making hopeful noises about a new exchange box being sited in the village which would then enable high speed, fibre broadband. More to follow.
	AW

	16/49 Date of next meeting
	· 24th May 2016 – Annual Parish Meeting
· 6th July 2016 – Parish Council Meeting
	

	Closure
	· MB declared the meeting closed at 21:00 hrs.
	


Signed:





Date:
Attachments:

1.Agenda

2. Financial Statements

3. Expenditure against Budget 2016-2017
4.Final Budget for 2016-2017

5.Planning Applications
6.Transport Report

Report on the Transport Representatives meeting held at County Hall on Tuesday 3rd May

Also present: Maranda St. John Nicolle, Blewbury , Mary Harrison, East Hagbourne and Jessie, Upton 

Key briefings were from Alexander Bailey, Service Manager Business Development & Fleet Management, OCC and Emily Lewis-Edwards, Community First Oxfordshire

Alexander Bailey on Subsidised Services

Subsidies will end on 20th July.

Eight bus operators responsible for 22 routes have responded to OCC with information about the future of their routes; 50% of these routes are going to continue commercially – though they will need to stay commercially viable for them to continue. All information that has been received from operators is on the subsidised transport website. All operators will eventually respond to OCC and they are updating the website as soon as they have the information.

www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/cms/content/supported-transport
About ten other operators including Thames Travel and Stagecoach have not responded yet. OCC anticipates both their responses in week beginning Mon 9th May. OCC thinks that those who have not responded yet are more likely to be ‘nos’ than ‘yeses’. However this is merely supposition.

On 10 as-yet-unannounced routes OCC has had success in transferring school children who were receiving subsidised transport by coach onto the buses. In effect OCC will buy them season tickets. They have only done this on routes where this makes the service commercially viable.

There are ten routes in areas of growth where OCC is in the process of negotiating using Section 106 money for the routes. They hope to have decisions on these in time for the Cabinet meeting on 24th May (papers for which have to go out on 18th May).

Alexander commented that there were therefore, 20 routes that they were working on for alternative funding via the schools/S106 route, which suggests that the two are mutually exclusive.

Concessionary passes are an issue. DfT has a calculator which sets parameters for negotiation with operators on reimbursement. OCC reimburses bus operators. In turn the government reimburses OCC. However, the figures for the last bill were that OCC reimbursed operators to the tune of £7 million, of which government only reimbursed OCC for £4million. So not enough is coming in to operators to make routes viable and also OCC has a shortfall. People can help by choosing not to use their passes; however it is apparently not legal to ask for contributions.

Alexander Bailey on new Pilot Scheme for Community Minibuses

OCC have a fleet of 70 buses, which the council is required to have for the statutory transport to/from schools of SEN (Special Educational Needs) children and to/from day care centres for the elderly. During the middle of the day these buses are currently not being used. The idea is to offer the buses for hire by communities during fleet downtimes. This would make use of what is otherwise a wasted asset and help to mitigate the impact of the other services being withdrawn.

The buses are minibuses with trained drivers – although use of appropriately trained/insured volunteers is not out of the question. They have a maximum of 16 seats.

The buses would have to be paid for but would be offered at cost. The costing is complicated as there is a complex costing model with numerous variables (fuel, staff, timing etc.). OCC is still trying to work out how they can make it simple and workable for communities.

Bookings could be made by parishes, groups or individuals initially by ‘phone. Payment would be at time of booking: they do not intend to collect fares on buses. There is the potential for evening and weekend services.

All this is subject to Cabinet approval on 24th May but that is thought to be very likely.

Alexandra recommends getting in touch with OCC without waiting for the Cabinet decision on 24th May. Once the decision is finalised there will be promotional material to encourage the use of the facility. OCC will pilot the scheme first but we don’t know where yet. So far 2 or 3 parishes/groups have already expressed an interest (of which the Downland Villages Transport Group is one). 

Community First Oxfordshire

Various requests have come in (e.g. from Great Milton and Downland Villages Transport Group) to help groups of parishes that are working together but don’t have some form of document to bring parishes together for purposes of commissioning transport. Emily Lewis-Edwards now has a draft document and will send it to us. 

Various parishes are looking at community transport options. Witney, Bartons and Chipping Norton are talking about cooperatives. All need volunteers and funding.

CFO has £8,500 to give in grants as start-up funds for new projects. This could be for one project or be split among a number of them.

CFO have done an independent assessment of bus usage data and a report on comments made by the public. This will be available in the cabinet report papers for 24th May.

The future of PTR meetings

There was discussion as to whether the PTR (Parish Transport Representatives) meetings should continue and the general consensus was that they should. Unfortunately OCC will no longer provide any administration support. They will only provide a room, not a minute-taker as before. One of the transport representatives had to take minutes for this meeting. The chairman will circulate the minutes this time. It was suggested that Parish Councils should write to their local County Councillor asking them to continue to provide admin.

Valerie Brownsword
7.Risk assessment checklist
8. REPORT TO PARISH COUNCILS MAY 2016
PROPOSALS FOR UNITARY COUNCIL 

Without consulting the public or OCC, on Thursday 25th February a surprise announcement was made by Oxfordshire's District Councils and Oxford City Council. It called for the abolition of OCC and the establishment of four district quasi-unitary councils. In addition, the announcement called for the creation of an unelected quango to be known as a 'Combined Authority' to take on difficult areas of responsibility currently with OCC, such as social care and major road projects. 

The Districts put out a tender to consultants to produce a report to support their proposals. Their brief to consultants initially stated: "The District Councils’ view is that a single county-wide unitary authority is not the right solution for Oxfordshire". It went on to say that any finding suggesting a single county-wide unitary is best would not be approved. The OCC view was that a single county-wide unitary authority was an option that should be considered, and stated that it would therefore be forced to commission a separate report.

As a result of OCC and public pressure, District Council leaders eventually agreed to commission a report covering all the options. However, the protocol relating to the commissioning and management of the report could not be agreed between OCC and Districts, so the nett result is that two separate reports costing in excess of £100,000 each will proceed. Initial findings will be available June/July with public consultations to follow. It is likely the Secretary of State will rule on the reports in the autumn.

CHILDREN’S CENTRE CONTRACTS EXTENDED UNTIL SPRING 2017 
OCC has extended contracts for Oxfordshire’s children’s centres and early intervention hubs until 31 March 2017. The Cabinet is due to meet on 24 May to consider a proposal on how to allocate an additional £2m that the County Council agreed not to cut from early intervention services when the budget was set in February. The extension to the contracts until the spring of 2017 is intended to allow more time to manage the transition into the new service, pending decisions being taken on how the £2m is to be spent. It will also allow more time for OCC to continue working with community groups to develop the best possible local solutions for the continuation of open access services – including proposals for the continued use of children’s centre and hub buildings. Following the decision of the Cabinet, the council will carry out an extensive staff consultation regarding the new Children’s Service model and the roles within it. 

OXFORDSHIRE TOGETHER - HIGHWAY SERVICES NEXT STEPS 

Since the launch of the Oxfordshire Together proposals in September 2015, around 140 town and parish councils have expressed an interest in taking on delivery of some local highway services that the council will no longer be able to deliver in the future, or will only deliver to the statutory minimum standard. OCC is now inviting all interested town and parish councils to sign the necessary agreements that will allow the council to formally transfer the undertaking of highway services under the Oxfordshire Together proposals to town and parish councils that wish to take them on. More information on Oxfordshire Together and the approach and services which can be taken on by Towns and Parishes can be found at www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/oxfordshiretogether and any questions or comments should be sent to

localities@oxfordshire.gov.uk 
COUNTY’S ADOPTION WAITING TIMES AMONG NATION’S SHORTEST

Children are waiting less time to be adopted in Oxfordshire than almost anywhere else in the country, latest Government figures show. The council is rated among the best performing authorities on three key measures linked to the time taken for children in care to move in with adoptive families. Between 2012 and 2015, 73 per cent of Oxfordshire children waited less than 16 months between entering care and moving in with their adoptive family - the third highest figure out of 149 authorities across the country. The council was sixth best for the average time taken between a child entering care and moving in with its adoptive family, and recorded the 15th shortest average time between receiving court authority to place a child and matching them with a family.

PIONEERING PROJECT BRINGS SERVICES CLOSER TO THE PEOPLE WHO USE THEM

People in Oxfordshire with learning disabilities have taken a lead role in the commissioning of services that will provide them with care and support. The project run by OCC involved about 60 people with learning disabilities and members of their families in the appointment of five new service providers to run contracts worth a total £15million. Service users and/or a member of their families sat on the evaluation panels which examined all the bids to provide 18 supported living services before deciding on the five successful providers. This means that on April 1,2016 when the contracts came into force the appointment of the new providers will have been heavily influenced by some of the people who will use them.

TAXI SAFEGUARDING TRAINING

All taxi drivers and passenger assistants transporting children and vulnerable adults as part of OCC contracts are now required to have completed safeguarding training. This training also covers bus and coach drivers. The aim of the training is to raise the bar for the safety of all passengers – and empower drivers to play a key role in protecting those in their care. Like other professionals who come into regular contact with children – including those with complex care needs – OCC wants to ensure they are equipped with the knowledge they need to feel confident in that environment and to ensure the safety of all passengers in their care. 

ONE AND A HALF TIMES AROUND THE WORLD FOR OCC'S GRITTERS 

OCC's gritters travelled the equivalent of one and a half times around the world this winter to keep the roads as safe as possible during the colder weather. The winter was not one of the coldest in recent times – so the total of 39,907 miles covered was not unusual compared to previous years. Gritters are on standby from October 30 right the way through to April in Oxfordshire – similar to many neighbouring councils. In total the gritters were sent out countywide on 32 occasions. In addition they were sent out on five occasions to specific areas in the north and south of the county only. A total of 6,374 tonnes of salt were used during the course of the winter – within the resources that had been brought in at the start of the colder months.

LATEST INFORMATION ON CRIME AND COMMUNITY SAFETY IN OXFORDSHIRE 
An updated version of the Safer Oxfordshire Partnership’s Strategic Intelligence Assessment has been published. The Strategic Intelligence Assessment (SIA) provides the latest information on crime and community safety in Oxfordshire. It aids understanding of emerging trends and patterns in crime and disorder, and it explores future threats and opportunities. The SIA is part of the evidence base which supports community safety partners to plan and target their work. It is a good first port of call for anyone wanting to know about crime and community safety in Oxfordshire. The headline long-term trend shows that crime in Oxfordshire has fallen by 33% over the past eight years. The full report and an executive summary can be seen via this link: 

http://insight.oxfordshire.gov.uk/cms/community-safety-0 
Cllr Patrick Greene – Didcot East & Hagbourne Division – Oxfordshire County Council
